2006 November 27

An 'Open' meeting of the City Council was held in the Council Committee Room, City Hall, 4949 Canada Way, Burnaby, B.C. on Monday, 2006 November 27 at 6:30 p.m. followed immediately by a 'Closed' meeting from which the public was excluded. At the conclusion of the 'Closed' meeting, the 'Open' meeting was reconvened at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chamber.

PRESENT: His Worship, Mayor D.R. Corrigan In the Chair

Councillor G. Begin Councillor P. Calendino Councillor G. Evans Councillor D. Johnston Councillor C. Jordan Councillor L.A. Rankin Councillor N.M. Volkow

ABSENT: Councillor S. Dhaliwal

STAFF: Mr. R.H. Moncur, City Manager

Mr. C.A. Turpin, Deputy City Manager Mr. W.C. Sinclair, Director Engineering

Mr. R. Earle, Director Finance

Ms. K. Friars, Director Parks, Recreation & Cultural Services

Mr. L. Pelletier, Assistant Director Long Range Planning

Mr. B. Rose, City Solicitor Mrs. D.R. Comis, City Clerk

Mr. S. Cleave, Administrative Officer I

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT the 'Open' Council meeting do now reconvene."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

The 'Open' Council meeting reconvened in the Council Chamber at 7:00 p.m. with Councillor Dhaliwal absent.

PRESENTATION

2006 Burnaby Local Hero Awards

Presenters: His Worship, Mayor Derek Corrigan

Councillor Dan Johnston, Acting Chair, Social Issues Committee

AWARD RECIPIENTS

- Amanda Van Aggelen
- Delia Benig
- Pat Beaucamp
- Ryan Brandlmayr, Paul Legge, & Charn Toor
- Ardell Louise Brophy-Fitzpatrick
- Aalia Chatur
- Bonnie Davies
- Liz Dill

- Doreen George
- Rhodora Horgan
- Gerry Juzenas
- Margaret Koster
- Jim Lawrence
- Anna Rowden
- Tina Schipper
- Hazel Simnett
- Sasha Tewari

Councillor Dan Johnston recognized the following individuals who were being recognized at the Council meeting as Local Heroes for 2006 for their outstanding contributions to the community well being and provided brief details of their personal contributions over the past years:

Amanda van Aggelen:

Amanda, a first-year student at SFU and high school graduate of Burnaby Mountain Secondary School, has been an active volunteer in her community. In 2003, she helped design and implement the Grade 8 Mentor Program at her high school, which has since become a model for other mentor programs within the School District. As past president of the School District 41 Student Advisory Committee, she worked along side Burnaby School Trustees on District events and growth plans for the Burnaby School District. She served as coordinator for the BC Student Leadership Conference and Burnaby Youth Week and also devoted numerous volunteer hours to the Abbeyfield Senior's Home, Kids Help Phone, Canadian Cancer Society, Canadian Kidney Foundation, Knitting for the Homeless, Make-A-Wish Foundation and the Children's Charity/Canuck Hospice.

Delia Benig:

Delia has been an active volunteer and parent at Maywood Community School. For the past 4 years, she managed the clothing room in the school and assisted families in need to find clothing and household items. She has been a welcoming support for many immigrant families, particularly the Filipino community. Delia has also been active in volunteering for many social events and fundraisers at the school, such as the Terry Fox Run, Carnival, Flea Market, and BBQs just to name a few.

Pat Beaucamp:

Pat, a Burnaby resident, has been an active volunteer with the Pacific Assistance Dogs (PADS) organization for over 6 years. PADS, which has operated in Burnaby for 15 years, trains dogs to become a source of support and independence for individuals living with disabilities. Pat has taken a leadership role in advocating for the organization, as well as fundraising and recruiting, encouraging, and supervising other volunteers.

Ryan Brandlmayr, Paul Legge, and Charn Toor:

For the past five years, Ryan, Paul and Charn have coached and mentored the Burnaby South Lions Boys Basketball Team. As volunteer coaches, these three young men go above and beyond the call of duty, dedicating numerous hours to practice, games, and off-season activities. Their level of commitment to the team is year round. They mentor their team members not only to be successful on the court but also to succeed as competent, caring and confident individuals. They encourage their team be socially responsible as well by hosting charitable tournaments, raffle sales, student contests and bake sales. Proceeds of their efforts have gone to organizations such as the Burnaby Children's Fund.

Ardell Louise Brophy-Fitzpatrick:

For the past eight years, Ardell has used her talents to organize and facilitate many volunteer fundraising opportunities on her own and through her stand-up comedy show the Laff Riot Girls. Some of the many organizations for which she has fundraised include, the Canadian Cancer Society, Heart and Stroke Foundation, Saint James Community Service Society, Big Sisters, Basics for Babies, Empty Stock Fund, Burnaby Christmas Bureau, Raising the Roof Comedy Fundraiser Toque Tuesday, and Hurricane Katrina Victims. She chairs the United Way Campaign and since 1999, Ardell has volunteered at the Burnaby Fellowship during the Christmas holidays and for the past three years has helped to organize Christmas Day Dinner at the Burnaby Fellowship. Ardell is currently serving as a member of the Social Issues Committee.

Aalia Chatur:

Aalia is an active volunteer at Burnaby Hospital. Last year, she initiated and formed the Youth Volunteer Council with the mandate to strengthen the engagement of youth volunteers and thereby enhance the quality of service they provide to patients and staff. In this leadership role, she displayed a strong vision and commitment to the development of the Council. Aalia is also an active volunteer member of the Ismaili Muslim Community. In this capacity, she serves as chief editor of the Ismaili Youth newsletter and has organized many cultural, social and sporting events. For over three years, Aalia has also volunteered as a Helper at the Carlton Lodge Care Facility.

Bonnie Davies:

For the past 10 years Bonnie has been a volunteer with the Burnaby Hospice in palliative care. Her dedication is evident in the emotional and practical support she provides to people with life threatening illnesses and to their loved ones. Bonnie has also been a volunteer with the Action for Animals in Distress Society for two years, caring for abused animals and finding them loving homes. She also makes regular social visits to the residents of the New Vista Care Facility.

Liz Dill:

Liz has been an active community member in Burnaby for over ten years. Prior to her retirement this year, Liz served as Community School Coordinator for Gilmore Community School. She has been involved in numerous community-building groups and initiatives, such as the Burnaby Inter-Agency, Norburn Inter-Agency, Early Development Table, Empty Bowls, Heights Neighbourhood Association, and Vibrant Burnaby. In her retirement, Liz continues to be actively involved in the community as a volunteer facilitator for the Roots of Empathy Program and as a member of Vibrant Burnaby.

Doreen George:

Doreen has been an active community member in Burnaby for over ten years. In her role as Community School Coordinator for Maywood Community School, she has gone above and beyond the call of duty providing support to individuals and families, particularly in the settlement of many immigrants and newcomers to Burnaby. In the 2006 Dow Avenue fire that rendered more than 40 families homeless, Doreen provided a galvanizing force in mobilizing community social services to provide housing, clothing, furniture, and groceries. Doreen has also played a key role in a number of projects and organizations, such as Empty Bowls, and Burnaby Optimist Club.

Rhodora Horgan:

Rhodora has been an active volunteer at Stride Avenue Community School for over 10 years. She has spent numerous hours volunteering in classes, as well as coordinating school events. She has helped develop and mentor several programs, including the Grade 7 Year Book, Grade 6/7 Leadership Group, and "Wowee" Women's Group, as well as an arts & craft program for local children. She has also been chair of the Community Council.

Gerry Juzenas:

Gerry has been a volunteer with the Burnaby Association for Community Inclusion (BACI) for 18 years. He is a strong advocate for advancing the rights of people with disabilities in Burnaby and the wider community. He is

a founding member of *The Voice* – a newsletter written by and for self advocates. In 2001, he broadened his advocacy work to an international audience at the 13th World Conference of Inclusion International in Melbourne, Australia. In addition, Gerry has played an integral role in developing *This Ability* – a digital media project which partnered BACI with the National Film Board of Canada (NFB) and United Way of Lower Mainland to further his advocacy work.

Margaret Koster:

Margaret has been a volunteer at New Vista Society for the past 14 years. She has contributed almost 5000 hours of her time to the New Vista Care Home and Douglas Manor, providing peer support and representing her peers on a number of boards and associations. She has been the coordinator of the New Vista Boutique and weekly dinner program at Douglas Manor. Margaret has also served on the board of directors of the Seniors' Housing and Information Program (SHIP) and the George Derby Care Facility. In addition, she is active on committees at the Edmonds Community Centre and Old Age Pensioners Branch #12.

Jim Lawrence:

Although Jim has been a resident of Burnaby for only 13 years, he has been volunteering with many organizations to serve seniors for 40 years. In Burnaby, he has been a volunteering with Citizen Support Services for almost 10 years, driving seniors from their homes to Wheels to Meal Lunch Bunch — a weekly lunch program for seniors and Gadabouts — recreational bus trips for housebound seniors and/or disabled persons. In 2005, he and his wife Irene moved to the Mulberry Retirement Residence, where he continues to entertain and encourage other new residents to get to know one another through his slide show presentations in the evening. Jim, who recently celebrated his 90th birthday, continues to bring humour and a smile to the residents and staff around him.

Anna Rowden:

Anna has been an active volunteer and support to new immigrant families in Burnaby in the Maywood Community for nine years. She has provided a steady supportive friendship to many new families, particularly those that have felt isolated or lonely in the community. She has worked as a volunteer ESL instructor at the Royal Oak Community Church since 1999. She has also catered many social events such as the Royal Oak Community Church Annual Christmas Dinner, which welcome and invite ESL students. In addition, Anna has assisted with the Well Baby Clinic in the Eastburn Community and hearing tests for kindergarten students in a number of Burnaby schools.

Tina Schipper:

Tina, a long time resident of Burnaby, has been volunteering with Citizen Support Services since 1988. For the past 18 years, Tina has been a part of the Volunteer Visitor Program, in which she dedicated numerous hours of one-on-one time and companionship for the elderly. Her warmth and friendship are valued by the people she has touched over the years. Tina has also been part of the Shopping Buddies program, in which she takes elderly clients out to Metrotown twice a week for an afternoon of shopping and socializing. Tina and her husband have been foster parents for over a ten year period, providing a stable and nurturing environment for 48 children in their care.

Hazel Simnett:

Hazel, a Burnaby resident for 84 years, has dedicated numerous hours to community service. She has served as a long time Board Member and Chair of the Burnaby Public Library. She also established the Hazell Simnett Endowment with the library to support the library's collection of books on Canadian history and social issues. In addition to her commitment to the Burnaby Public Library, Hazel has served on the Board of the New Vista Society and volunteered as a member of the Burnaby Historical Society.

Sasha Tewari:

Sasha, a Grade 11 student at Burnaby Mountain Secondary School, is an active member of the community. As a student, Sasha took it upon herself to create and chair the Involvement Club: Charity Activists Relentlessly Envision (IC CARE). The IC Care Club is a group that raises funds for relief and poverty issues. She is an active member of the Counter Attack Club, a club that advocates against drinking and driving. Sasha also contributes her time as a peer tutor and volunteer to a number of community events, such as the "Great Salmon Send-Off" (City of Burnaby), FunRec (City of Burnaby Parks and Recreation) and Science Alive (SFU).

It was also noted that this year is the 10th Anniversary of the Local Hero program and to date, Burnaby has recognized 148 individuals as Local Heroes.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the 'Open' Council meeting do recess."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

The 'Open' Council meeting recessed at 7:33 p.m.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the 'Open' Council meeting do reconvene."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

The 'Open' Council meeting reconvened at 7:38 p.m. with Councillor Dhaliwal absent.

PROCLAMATIONS

His Worship Mayor Derek R. Corrigan, proclaimed 2006 December 01 as 'World Aids Day' in the City of Burnaby.

1. MINUTES

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT the minutes of the 'Open' Council meeting held on 2006 November 20 be now adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

2. REPORTS

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT Council do now resolve itself into a Committee of the Whole."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

A) Executive Committee of Council Re: City Staff Travel Allowance

The Executive Committee submitted a report seeking approval to establish a \$5,000 maximum travel allowance for travel not associated with staff training, without Council approval.

The Executive Committee recommended:

1. That for City staff the maximum travel allowance for other than external training without Council approval be established at \$5,000.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Arising from the discussion, Councillor Begin was granted leave by Council to introduce the following motion:

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR BEGIN: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR EVANS:

"THAT the matter of budgets for staff to travel as part of a Council delegation for a sister city visit be **REFFERED** to the Executive Committee of Council for consideration."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

B) Executive Committee of Council
Re: Grant Applications

The Executive Committee of Council submitted the following applications:

#41/06 Lower Mainland Purpose Society

The Executive Committee of Council recommended:

1. THAT this grant request be denied.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee of Council be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

#42/06 Burnaby Christmas Bureau

The Executive Committee of Council recommended:

1. THAT a grant in the amount of \$5,000 be awarded to Burnaby Christmas Bureau for their 2006 campaign.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee of Council be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

#43/06 The Keith and Betty Beedie Foundation

The Executive Committee of Council recommended:

1. THAT this grant request be denied.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee of Council be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

#44/06 Edmonds Youth Resource Centre

The Executive Committee of Council recommended:

1. THAT a grant in the amount of \$600 be awarded to the Edmonds Youth Resource Centre for Christmas gift bags.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee of Council be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

#45/06 Christmas Dinner Grants

The Executive Committee of Council recommended:

1. THAT a grant in the amount of \$4.50 per person be awarded to Senior's groups applying for their 2006 Christmas Dinner grants.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CAELNDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee of Council be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

#46/06 2006 Annual Labour Community Christmas Dinner

The Executive Committee of Council recommended:

1. THAT a grant in the amount of \$1,250 be awarded to the 2006 Annual Labour Community Christmas Dinner.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT the recommendation of the Executive Committee of Council be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

- C) The City Manager presented a report dated 2006 November 27 on the matters listed following as Items 01 to 08 either providing the information shown or recommending the courses of action indicated for the reasons given:
 - 1. Burnaby Fire Department 2005 Annual Report

The City Manager submitted a report from the Fire Chief providing Council with the Fire Department's 2005 Annual Report.

The City Manager recommended:

1. THAT this report be received for information purposes.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

2. Waterworks Utility Rates for 2007

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Finance to obtain approval for 2007 Water Rates.

The City Manager recommended:

 THAT Burnaby Waterworks Regulation Bylaw be amended to provide for the water rates contained in Schedule A, effective 2007 January 01 including the additional amendments as outlined in this report.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

3. Sanitary Sewer Utility Rates for 2007

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Finance to obtain Council approval for 2007 sanitary sewer rates.

The City Manager recommended:

- 1. THAT the following bylaws be amended to provide for the fees outlined in Schedule C, effective 2007 January 01:
 - a) Burnaby Sewerage System Parcel Tax Bylaw
 - b) Burnaby Sewerage Charge Bylaw

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

4. Property Tax Information Fees

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Finance to obtain Council approval for an increase in the fee for written property tax information.

The City Manager recommended:

1. THAT Council, by bylaw, establish a \$30.00 fee for providing written property tax information.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

5. Taxi Service

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Finance to provide information to Council, relating to notification that Bonny's Taxi Ltd. Intends to apply for an additional 18 taxi licenses.

The City Manager recommended:

1. THAT a copy of this report be sent to:

Sabatino & Company Suite 902 – 1788 W. Broadway Vancouver, B.C. V6J 1Y1

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Arising from consideration of the report Councillor Calendino was granted leave by Council to introduce the following motion:

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW:

"THAT Council resolve to support the application by Bonny's Taxi Ltd. for an additional 18 taxi licenses, including 6 for wheelchair accessible vehicles."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

6. Contract No. 2006-28 Lake City Overhead Seismic Retrofit and Structural Rehabilitation

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Finance to obtain approval to award a contract for the seismic retrofit and structural rehabilitation of the Lake City Overhead Bridge.

The City Manager recommended:

1. THAT a contract be awarded to the lowest bidder, Coquitlam Ridge Construction Ltd. for the Lake City Overhead Bridge seismic retrofit and structural rehabilitation for a total cost of \$1,061,109.82 with final payment based on actual quantities and unit prices tendered.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

7. Tender for the Supply of PVC Pipe and Fittings, Waterworks' and Sewer Couplings

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Finance to obtain approval to award contracts for the supply of PVC pipe and fittings, waterworks' and sewer couplings.

The City Manager recommended:

1. THAT contracts be awarded to the following vendors for the supply and delivery of PVC pipe and fittings, waterworks and sewer couplings for a total estimated cost for stock items of \$288,392.50 (GST & PST included) for a one year period ending 2007 November 30, with an option of 4 one year extensions.

Hanley Agencies Ltd. Wolseley Canada Inc. Corix Water Products Inc.

Final payments will be based on actual quantities and unit prices tendered.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

8. <u>Pedestrian Crossing – Hastings at Beta Avenue</u>

The City Manager submitted a report from the Director Engineering seeking funding approval for the construction of a pedestrian signal at the intersection of Hastings Street and Beta Avenue.

The City Manager recommended:

1. THAT Council authorize bringing forward a Capital Works Expenditure Bylaw for \$137,800 (inclusive of 6% GST) to finance the construction of a pedestrian signal at the intersection of Hastings Street and Beta Avenue.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT the recommendation of the City Manager be adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT the Committee now rise and report."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

The Council reconvened.

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR CALENDINO: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT the report of the Committee be now adopted."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

3. BYLAWS

FIRST READING

#12194	Ptn. of 4250 Marine Drive	REZ # 05-49
#12195	5811 & 5837 Sunset Street	REZ # 06-42
#12196	4710 &4738 Lougheed Highway and Ptn. of Sumas Street	REZ # 06-40
#12197	2190, 2200 & 2244 Douglas Road	REZ # 05-47
#12198	5215/16/49/50/85/86, 5316/33/50/85/86, 5416 Wilton Avenue, 5348/86/98 Canada Way	REZ # 06-61
#12199	6570 Deer Lake Avenue, 5141/45/95, 5255 Sperling Avenue	REZ # 06-61
#12200	2338 Gilmore Avenue	REZ # 06-6 (A)

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN:

"THAT

Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 57, 2006	#12194
Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 58, 2006	#12195
Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 59, 2006	#12196
Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 60, 2006	#12197
Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 62, 2006	#12198
Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 62, 2006	#12199

Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 63, 2006

#12200

be now introduced and read a first time."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

RECONSIDERATION AND FINAL ADOPTION:

#12103 7501 Market Crossing and 5782 Marine Way REZ # 06-23

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR VOLKOW: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON:

"THAT

Burnaby Zoning Bylaw 1965, Amendment Bylaw No. 24, 2006	#12103
Burnaby Highway Closure Bylaw No. 7, 2006	#12172
Burnaby Capital Works, Machinery and Equipment Reserve Fund Expenditure Bylaw No. 37, 2006	#12192
Burnaby Capital Works, Machinery and Equipment Reserve Fund Expenditure Bylaw No. 38, 2006	#12193

be now reconsidered and Finally Adopted, signed by the Mayor and Clerk and the Corporate Seal affixed thereto."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

4. **NEW BUSINESS**

There was no new business at this time.

5. INQUIRIES

Councillor Rankin

Councillor Rankin noted that Helen's Children Wear on Hastings Street is going out of business and inquired as to whether or not the City could preserve the landmark neon sign for historical purposes.

Mayor Corrigan stated that the city was aware of the issue and that he understands an attempt is being made to sell the business space with the sign, noting the sign is currently leased.

Councillor Jordan advised that Burnaby's Historical Planner, Jim Wolf, is looking into this matter on behalf of the Community Heritage Commission and the City.

Councillor Johnston

Councillor Johnston inquired about an article in the Vancouver 24 Hours publication which states the provincial government is launching a public-relations campaign, including a new website, to avoid being blamed for rising homelessness and mentally ill people on the street.

Arising from consideration of the matter, Council requested staff provide a memo providing more information on this matter.

Council complimented the City's Engineering Department for keeping the streets clear during the recent heavy snowfall.

6. <u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

MOVED BY COUNCILLOR JORDAN: SECONDED BY COUNCILLOR EVANS:

"THAT this 'Open' Council Meeting do now adjourn."

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

The 'Open' Council Meeting adjourned at 8:03 p.m.

Confirmed:

Certified Correct: